Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the virtual meeting held on Monday, 20th July 2020 at 7:30pm.
Present:  Cllrs J Baldwin (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-chairman), S Palframan, M Hammond, S Phipps, L Cockerton,  G Helm,  County Cllr M Hicks, District Cllr K Guthrie, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), and three members of the public.
	Public participation at meetings: There were no comments from the public gallery.

	DPC/20/63: Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllr S Dobson, Cllr F Winrow-Giffin and Cllr D Seccombe, which were approved by Council.

	DPC/20/64: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda: Cllr S Palframan declared a non-pecuniary interest on item DPC/20/69 a); Cllrs R Blackwell and J Baldwin declared a non-pecuniary interest on item DPC/20/68/a).


	DPC/20/65: To note District and County Cllr’s reports:  Reports from both Councillors had been received and circulated to members. Both Councillors also added to their report during this section of the meeting. A number of questions were put forward by members regarding the allocation of funding from central government to local authorities and whether there were enough Environmental Health Officers available to cope with current demands.
A proposal to bring forward agenda item DPC/20/69/b) was approved by all and considered at this point. This was followed by item DPC/20/69 a), which was also brought forward.


	DPC/20/66:  To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 15 June:   It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.



	DPC/20/67: Planning matters

a) DC/20/02217 Camp Green Farm, Kenton Road- Full Planning Application - Conversion of agricultural building to 1no. dwelling: It was resolved to support this planning application.
b) DC/20/02318 - Land Adjoining 8, Gracechurch Street- Application for Outline Planning Permission with all matters reserved. Erection of 1No two-storey detached dwelling with detached garage and construction of vehicular access (re-submission of outline planning permission 1784/14). In the interest of consistency, it was agreed that members would revisit  comments agreed on previous consultations for this site and submit their views to the Clerk for the preparation of a final response. 
An additional application for planning had been received since the publication of the agenda. DC/20/02387 10 Chancery Lane - Erection of extension to garage and construction of pitched roof. Replace external doors to front and rear. Insertion of roof light and high-level gable light to kitchen. It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application with a suggestion that the design was in keeping with the surrounding area. 
c) DC/20/02330 7 Gracechurch Street- Application for works to tree/s in a Conservation Area - Reduce 1No variegated privet and yew by approx. 1.75m and lateral spread by 1m and section dismantle to ground 1No Rowan and grind out stump. Reduce 1No Lilac tree. T2 - Lilac - reduce height and spread by approx. 1m and shape: No objection raised by MSDC- Noted. 
d) DC/20/02021 55 Gracechurch Street -Full Planning Application - Erection of 1no. detached dwelling including creation of new vehicular access and parking (following demolition of single storey element to existing dwelling): Planning Permission Granted- Noted. 
e) DC/19/05769 Land to the North of Gracechurch street- Application for 295 dwelling withdrawn- Noted.


	DPC/20/68: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances:  It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment and receipts and bank balances were noted, as per circulated schedule.
b) To approve the Annual Governance Statement (Section 1 of the AGAR) for Year ended 31 March 2020: It was resolved to approve the Annual Governance Statement -Section 1 of the AGAR.
c) To consider and approve the Annual Accounts for year ended 31 March 2020: It was resolved to approve the annual accounts for year ended 31 March 2020.
d) To consider and approve the Asset Register for the year ended 31 March 2020: It was resolved to approve the Asset Register for the year ended 31 March 2020.
e) To approve the Accounting Statements (Section 2 of the AGAR) for year ended 31 March 2020: It was resolved to approve the Accounting Statements (Section 2 of the AGAR) for the year ended 31 March 2020.


	DPC/20/69: To consider funding applications received

a) Roundabout Pre-school: Although members were supportive of the application, concern was expressed that it was mainly for items of expenditure which had already been incurred, and this was against the non-retrospective principle of the Debenham Parish Council funding policy. 

It was suggested that a new application was submitted for planned COVID-19 related costs in readiness for re-opening the setting in September, providing it did not exceed a maximum of £1,000. It was resolved to approve this funding subject to the receipt of a revised application, for action under the Clerk’s delegated powers.

b) Men’s Shed: Agenda item brough forward by resolution of the Council- The Chairman presented the proposal to the Council and group members in the public gallery were invited to make representation and answer questions. 

The need for such a support group was likely to increase in the current climate and the group had already secured a ten-year rental agreement with the landowners, which strengthened the sustainability of the project. There were questions raised with regards to whether planning permission would be necessary and the group would be consulting with the local planning authority I order to ascertain their position.

It was resolved to approve the full amount of funding being requested of £5,000 and for the funding to be held by the Parish Council until when it was needed.   


	DPC/20/70: Committees and working Groups

a) NPDC-T&: To consider proposed traffic and parking signage scheme: Details of the proposed scheme, cost, and confirmation of grant-funding secured by County Cllr M Hicks had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting. As there would be no cost implication for the Parish Council, it was approved by all. County Cllr M Hicks was thanked for financially supporting this project.
b) NPDC: To consider registering the land north of Gracechurch as a Heritage Asset: Following a brief discussion, it was agreed to make further enquiries about the process of registration with MSDC (Clerk to action).
c) NPDC- DC/19/05769 Land off Gracechurch Street (planning for 295 houses- withdrawn) – To agree response to correspondence received from developer: The correspondence had been circulated amongst members of the Neighbourhood Plan Delivery Committee initially and a holding response had already been sent. This correspondence referred to the recent withdrawal of the previous planning application for 295 dwellings and a suggestion of discussions between the developer and the Debenham Parish Council around a reduced scheme for the Gracechurch Street site. 
Members agreed that the Debenham Neighbourhood Plan took precedence, therefore the three sites listed on the Neighbourhood Plan must take precedence and be developed first. The Gracechurch Street site did not feature amongst them.
The Debenham Parish Council was expected to promote the sites approved within the Neighbourhood Plan by the planning authority, and would be prepared to engage in further talks with this or other developers, should they wish to develop any of the three approved sites.

It was resolved that a draft letter containing the above points would be prepared by the Clerk for circulation to all members, ahead of it being sent to the developer in question.

d) Trees and Greens enquiries: A brief report was received from Cllr S Phipps, which included updates on works to trees in Cross Green, near the Debenham Fire Station, Cherry tree Green, and to a new resident’s front garden (in partnership with MSDC Tree Warden). 
An enquiry had been received regarding maintenance to an overgrown tree in Gardeners Road and it was suggested the area around this particular tree could be used to create a wild flower meadow/bee friendly garden in response to a young resident’s appeal to help the bee population. Cllr S Phipps agreed to visit the site and prepare a recommendation for consideration.

Members reported on other overgrown/low hanging branch trees in Lock Close and Gardeners Road which would benefit from some maintenance. Cllr S Phipps agreed to check and report back his findings. Some of the work may be possible under the recently approved scheme of delegation and would not need to be further considered by full council.
There was an additional request for an update on the three Ash trees in the St Mary’s Church yard but a report was still awaited from a local tree surgeon.

Cllr S Phipps was thanked for the work recently carried out within a local footpath where various large Willow branches had been cleared.


	DPC/20/71: COVID-19: Updates and any further considerations

a) Food parcel scheme changes: A brief report was received from Cllr J Baldwin. The scheme was gradually being reduced in line with the easing of restrictions for those shielding or self-isolating. The future remained uncertain with regards to the impact of Covid-19 and it was necessary to conserve some of the financial resources in the event of a second wave, lockdown or increase in cases of financial hardship. Any resident in need of the support would continue to receive it for the time being.
The natural progression of the various schemes which had been created following the pandemic would be for all to come under one “umbrella” organization. The Clerk suggested setting up a “Debenham Good Neighbours Scheme”, which could incorporate the various services already available but in a more organized manner, and under the auspices of the main Good Neighbours body. The District Cllr and the Clerk agreed to make further enquiries into this matter.

b) To consider proposals for future Community Group: Discussed in previous section of the agenda.


	DPC/20/72: Correspondence- To consider response and/or further action to be taken

a) New Code of conduct consultation- To agree corporate response: Members to send feedback to the Clerk in order for a corporate response to be drafted. Members’ attention was drawn to page no. 8 and recommendations regarding Councillors’ social media activity.
b) “Save the bees” appeal letter: the letter had been circulated to member ahead of the meeting and a suggestion had been made regarding the possible location of a bee friendly flower meadow. 
Cllr J Baldwin also suggested such an area could be created in recognition of key workers and their efforts during Covid-19, possibly at the bottom of the Meadows near the pond.

c) Anti-social behaviour at the Recreation Ground Car Park: A report was provided by the Clerk and Chairman. Additional Police patrols had been requested for the area between 5.30pm and midnight and reports would continue to be made to the police as and when necessary. It was not agreed to install additional lockable gates at this point. Ongoing considerations about the possibility of the car park being extended could also result in CCTV being installed in the area at a later date, which would act as a deterrent, but for the time being, there would be no further action.
d) Illegal parking on Sackvylle Street lay-by: The matter had been reported to SCC Highways, who in turn had reported it to the Police. The vehicle in question had since moved away.


	DPC/20/73: Reports from Parish Councillors: Cllr G Helm discussed with the Clerk the possibility of archiving some Parish Council electronic files; Cllr R Blackwell asked that consideration was given to including the maintenance of the Aspal Road  and Ipswich Road footways to the Parish council contractor, in the absence of regular maintenance by SCC Highways. Subject to the contractor’s agreement, it was agreed this matter could be actioned under the Clerk’s scheme of delegation. Cllr R Blackwell to contact the contractor and provide details of the exact locations and work needed. 


	DPC/20/74: Date of next meeting:  Although in regular years a meeting in August would not take place, due to  procedural delays caused by COVID-19 a meeting may be called for approval of the Internal Audit Report, the date of which would be agreed at a later date.
With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.20pm.

Signed:_______________________________  Date:__________________________________
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